



**JUNE 2020** 

# COVID-19 and Pakistan: The Economic Fallout

SUSHANT SAREEN



## **COVID-19 and Pakistan:** The Economic Fallout

SUSHANT SAREEN



| ABOUT THE AUTHOR   |
|--|
| Sushant Sareen is a Senior Fellow at Observer Research Foundation.                           |
|  |
| ISBN: 978-93-90159-15-4  |
|  |
| © 2020 Observey Descoved Foundation All visites recovered No port of this publication may be |

## COVID-19 and Pakistan: The Economic Fallout

#### **ABSTRACT**

Pakistan has been one of the countries worst affected by COVID-19, with the economic disruption caused by the pandemic exacerbating an already existing crisis. This paper discusses how the public health crisis has affected some of the most critical sectors of the Pakistani economy. While the government has implemented some mitigation measures, they are inadequate to counter the impact of the pandemic. The paper analyses the likely fallout of a near-meltdown of Pakistan's economy on the nation's hybrid political system that is dominated by the military. Finally, it examines the possible impact of Pakistan's economic crisis on its strategic environment and strategic alignments, especially its relations with India.

Attribution: Sushant Sareen, "COVID-19 and Pakistan: The Economic Fallout," *ORF Occasional Paper No. 251*, June 2020, Observer Research Foundation.

1

#### I. INTRODUCTION

Before the COVID-19 outbreak, Pakistan's economy was struggling to stay afloat but was in no imminent danger of collapse. However, the pandemic has severely impacted the nation's economy and virtually pushed it to the brink of bankruptcy. While almost all nations have been substantially affected by the global health emergency, Pakistan's economy does not have the capacity to absorb the massive disruption caused by the pandemic.

Months before the pandemic, in July 2019, Pakistan was forced to seek an Extended Fund Facility (EFF) programme with the International Monetary Fund (IMF) due to its twin deficit problem, i.e. fiscal and current account. With aggressive curbs on imports and massive devaluation, the country managed to reduce the current account deficit (CAD) by over 70 percent in the first seven months of Financial Year (FY) 2019-20. However, this came at the expense of economic growth, which fell from 5.6 percent in 2018 to 3.3 percent in 2019. In 2020, it was being projected to fall further to 2.4 percent, without accounting for the pandemic. Meanwhile, the fiscal deficit problem continued unchecked—partly because the revenue collections fell drastically short of the targets and because the government slashed developmental expenditure to demonstrate a positive primary balance, which was one of the conditionalities of the IMF programme.

Amidst the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, both these deficits are likely to re-emerge, with a drastic decline in exports and foreign remittances. Pressure will also mount on the expenditure front. In 2019, Pakistan's military had voluntarily foregone any increase in the defence budget. Now, it is likely to demand a substantial increase. Further, the government will be forced to reverse the trend of cutting expenditure on health, education and other social service sectors.

These issues are compounded by Pakistan's growing public debt, the servicing of which constitutes a substantial part of the government expenditure.

The pandemic has forced most countries to break with the past and initiate deep reforms, not only in the economy but also in politics and foreign and security policy. However, being a national security state, Pakistan continues to adhere to its existing model, since changing its foreign and security policy will require upending the power dynamics between the dominant military and the civilian political establishment. Consequently, Pakistan is treating COVID-19 as an opportunity to obtain concessions, bailouts and debt relief,<sup>2</sup> to avoid undertaking the reforms it had accepted as part of the 2019 IMF bailout.<sup>3</sup> The country is also seeking bailouts from China and Saudi Arabia. While helpful, these measures cannot replace the underlying need for deep structural reform in Pakistan.

### II. PAKISTAN'S ECONOMY BEFORE COVID-19

On 2 January 2020, PM Imran Khan claimed that the government had stabilised the economy, declaring this to be the year of growth, development and wealth creation. A week later, the finance ministry issued a press release asserting that the economy was moving progressively along the adjustment path and stabilization process and economic recovery is expected towards the end of FY2020. The statement noted several achievements in the first five months of FY 2020: the CAD dropped by nearly 73 percent; the fiscal deficit was at 1.6 percent of GDP; the primary balance was positive, at 0.3 percent of the GDP; the credit rating had improved from negative to stable; and the country's rank on the Ease of Doing Business Index had improved from 136 to 108.

Foreign banks and ratings agencies, too, have endorsed Pakistan's management of the economy. In December 2019, Moody's upgraded Pakistan's credit outlook from negative to stable, and Citibank's top management in Pakistan commended the Khan government's economic policies. As late as the last week of February 2020, Credit Suisse released a report titled "Pakistan: On the Path to Recovery," noting that the "fundamentals" of the economy had improved significantly as a result of the IMF package, fiscal consolidation and the necessary reforms being undertaken by the government. 8 In its secondquarter report on the state of the country's economy, the State Bank of Pakistan (SBP) claimed that the "cumulative effect of stabilization and regulatory measures taken during the past one year" had led to "notable improvements" in the economy. Additionally, there was an increase in foreign investment, tax and non-tax revenues and exports; currency had stabilised; inflation had started to ease; and large-scale manufacturing showed "some positive signs." While the SBP tempered its optimism with several caveats, on the whole, it seemed to suggest that the economy was on the right track.9

However, a closer look at Pakistan's pre-COVID-19 economic landscape reveals a very different picture. The 70 percent reduction in the CAD was a result of import compression and steep depreciation of the Pakistani Rupee, which came at the cost of economic growth. From around 5.5 percent in FY18, Pakistan's GDP growth came down to 3.3 percent in FY19, and was further projected by the IMF to fall to 2.4 percent in FY20. The unofficial estimate by independent economists was bleaker, at 1.9 percent in FY19<sup>12</sup> and 1.2 percent in FY20. While most international organisations were projecting Pakistan's growth to be around 2.4 percent in FY20, Tenowned Pakistani economist, Dr. Hafiz Pasha, estimated that the 3.3 percent growth claimed by the government and multilateral institutions in FY19 was actually 1.9

percent, set to fall further to 1.2 percent in FY20.<sup>14</sup> Moreover, Dr. Pasha predicted a fall in per capita income in light of the population growth rate of 2.4 percent.<sup>15</sup> Thus, Pakistan's economy was faltering on virtually every economic parameter.

The increase in foreign exchange reserves (after the IMF approved the EFF programme in 2019) was largely based on borrowed money, such as bailout loans from China, Saudi Arabia and the UAE. Despite a nearly 30 percent depreciation in the value of the Pakistani Rupee, exports increased only marginally. In the first nine months of the current fiscal year, exports rose by only 2.2 percent in dollar terms. Meanwhile, there was a steady rise in inflation. The data released by the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics shows that the year-on-year inflation in January 2019 was 5.6 percent, with food inflation at 2.6 percent and 1.8 percent in urban and rural areas, respectively. However, by January 2020, the percentage had spiked to 14.6 percent, with food inflation at 19.5 percent in urban areas and 24 percent in rural areas. In March 2020, the inflation number did fall to 10.2 percent, with food inflation at 13 percent and 15.5 percent (urban and rural, respectively), but this was largely due to the disruption and dislocation caused by the pandemic.

As part of the IMF agreement and to control inflation, the SBP had been steadily raising interest rates. From 6.5 percent at the time when the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PML-N) government demitted office in May 2018, the SBP's benchmark interest rate increased to 13.25 percent in July 2019. The high interest rate was also meant to attract 'hot money' into Pakistan. Around US\$ 3 billion flowed into Pakistan in the form of purchases of short-term treasury bonds, but it started to flow back as soon as the COVID-19 crisis started to unfold in the West. <sup>21</sup>

Ultimately, high taxation,<sup>22</sup> high interest rates, and the devaluation of the Pakistani Rupee (which raised the prices of imported inputs) lead

to a massive fall in industrial production. According to Dr. Hafiz Pasha, "Many of the industries have registered double-digit declines in the first four months of 2019-20. The production is down by 43 percent of cars; 19 percent of motorcycles; petroleum products by 14 percent; cigarettes by 36 percent; steel products by 30 percent; chemicals by 20 percent and so on. In fact, out of the 112 product lines covered by the QIM, there has been a decline in output in 65 lines."

Even as the industry was facing an unprecedented crisis, it was reported that the cotton output would be 20 percent lower than in the previous year. Since textiles (mostly cotton) constitute nearly 60 percent of Pakistan's exports, this slump in cotton output would pose an additional foreign-exchange burden, because Pakistan's dependence on cotton imports would increase to keep the textile industry running.

The tax target of PKR 5.5 trillion set for the Federal Board of Revenue (FBR) became impossible to achieve after the sharp fall in growth. The Government of Pakistan and the IMF commended the 17 percent rise in revenue but failed to factor in the inflation of 12–14 percent, which meant that the actual increased in revenue was only three to four percent. In December 2019, at the time of the second review of the EFF programme, Pakistan requested the IMF for a lower tax target of PKR 5.23 trillion. By February 2020, however, Pakistan was forced to demand a further reduction to PKR 4.8 trillion. This steep fall in revenue targets came before the pandemic, even as the expenditures remained static, portending a fiscal deficit that would breach the target set in the 2019–20 budget.

Since the Imran Khan government came into office in 2018, the fall in growth coupled with high food prices and rising unemployment had caused almost 10 percent of the population to slip below the poverty line. According to Dr. Pasha, around eight million people (four percent

of the population) fell below the poverty line in FY19, which is likely to increase by an additional 10 million people (five percent of the population) by the end of FY20. Thus, nearly 87 million people in Pakistan will be living below the poverty line by 2021.<sup>29</sup>

According to the Debt Policy Statement issued by the government earlier this year, Pakistan's debt has increased by almost 40 percent since Imran Khan assumed office. The total debt and liabilities increased from PKR 29.9 trillion in FY18 to PKR 41.5 trillion in September 2019. Additionally, public debt as a percentage of revenue went up from 447 percent to 667 percent in the span of one year, and debt servicing as a percentage of revenue increased from 37.3 percent to 62.5 percent between FY18 and FY19. According to the IMF's estimates, Pakistan's external debt would reach US\$ 113 billion by the end of FY20<sup>31</sup> and that the country would need over US\$ 27 billion to finance its external requirements.

## III. AFTER COVID-19: DIRE PREDICTIONS

In Pakistan, the first confirmed cases of COVID-19 emerged only in the last week of February. A month earlier, Pakistan's Ministry of National Health Services had alerted border posts and healthcare institutions to be vigilant about any suspected cases. A week after this alert was issued, authorities in the Gilgit Baltistan region of Pakistan-occupied Kashmir announced that the land border with China, which was to open in the first week of February, would remain closed until April. Beyond these measures, however, the nation's overall attitude towards the pandemic remained blasé. Additionally, it felt that China's misfortune, i.e. a fall in production, could be an opportunity for Pakistan to increase its exports, particularly textiles. Many analysts believed that Pakistan could benefit from industries relocating from China to prevent supply chains from being overly dependent on a single country.

Towards the end of February, the possibility emerged of the pandemic leading to negative growth in Pakistan.<sup>37</sup> Disruption in raw material supplies from China prompted alternative sources to increase prices, and Pakistani manufacturers started to feel the pinch.<sup>38</sup> Textiles, which constitute almost 60 percent of Pakistan's total exports, depended on China for 70 percent of their input requirements. Overnight, the cost of importing from China surged by up to 100 percent. Since Pakistan had banned all trade with India, the only alternative sources left were South Korea and Taiwan, which too had spiked prices by 30–35 percent.<sup>39</sup> Pakistan's privatisation drive was at the risk of being delayed due to the withdrawal of Chinese companies that had expressed interest in picking up some of the power plants that were being put on the block.<sup>40</sup>

Despite these issues, the magnitude of the crisis continued to be either ignored or downplayed at the official level. On the day the first infected cases were discovered, the de facto Health Minister Dr. Zafar Mirza said, "With Allah's blessings, this [virus] will not take the form of an outbreak in Pakistan." Khan, too, appeared nonchalant about the seriousness of the infection during his national first address on the pandemic. "*Ghabrana nahin* (don't panic)," he said, claiming that while the virus would spread, 97 percent of the people will survive it, and that it is just like any other flu. However, it has now become increasingly clear that COVID-19 is catastrophic for Pakistan's already ailing economy. On virtually every single economic metric, Pakistan is staring at an abyss.

## Growth

The economy has been unravelling at such a bewildering speed that even seasoned institutions and individuals cannot accurately estimate the extent to which the pandemic will impact growth. In the first week of

March, the Asian Development Bank (ADB) came up with a number that seemed incongruous with the dire predictions being made around the world. According to the ADB, Pakistan's economy would lose around US\$ 16 million in the best-case scenario and around US\$ 61 million in the worst-case scenario. In the event of a significant outbreak of COVID-19, the loss would amount to approximately US\$ 5 billion, the GDP would contract by 1.57 percent, and nearly a million people would lose their jobs. By the third week of March, the ADB had drastically revised its estimates to a US\$ 415 million loss in the best-case scenario, and a US\$ 6.6–17 billion loss in case of significant outbreak, with the loss of employment ranging from 1.2 million to 3.2 million jobs and the GDP growth contracting by two to five percent. 44

Moody's, too, has been constantly revising its growth projections for Pakistan. In December 2019, just before the pandemic hit the world, it projected a GDP growth of around 2.9 percent in FY20. 45 By mid-March, this was reduced to 2.5 percent because of the higher debt burden and weaker fiscal balances of the government, 46 and by end-March, the number was down to two percent. 47 Both ADB and Moody's projections—2.6 percent and two percent, respectively—were in line with Pakistan's growth estimations. In the third week of March, Pakistani authorities projected a GDP loss of PKR 1.3 trillion due to supply shocks, disruption in foreign trade, suspension of operations of service and manufacturing industries; 48 two weeks later, the estimate was increased to PKR 2.5 trillion, with nearly 20 percent of the workforce projected to lose their jobs. 49 The Pakistan Planning Commission declared that the virus would lead to a 0.8–1.3 percent loss in the GDP, which would bring the growth down from 3.3 percent to around 2.5 percent. 50 However, multilateral institutions, such as the World Bank and IMF, and independent economists in Pakistan did not share this optimistic assessment.

In a video conference held on 2 April 2020, the World Bank office in Pakistan noted that the nation's GDP growth would reduce from 2.4 percent (the earlier projection for FY20) to 1.1 percent. The fiscal deficit would be close to 10 percent. On 12 April 2020, however, the World Bank's "South Asia Economic Focus" report forecasted a GDP growth of negative 1.3 percent in FY20 and 0.9 percent in FY21. If the pandemic worsened, the GDP could contract by 2.2 percent in FY20, being only barely positive (0.3 percent) in FY21. The World Bank Report lists Pakistan's population growth rate to be 1.8 percent, noting the prospect of a "painful decline in per capita income." According to the 2017 Census, however, the growth rate is 2.4 percent, which only exacerbates the situation further. While IMF, too, has projected a negative 1.5 percent growth in GDP in FY20, it is more optimistic than the World Bank about growth prospects of the Pakistani economy in FY21, estimating a two percent GDP growth.

The magnitude of the crisis confronting Pakistan is evident in the negative growth being projected, this being the first time in history that its economy will contract. Independent Pakistani economists Dr. Hafiz Pasha and Dr. Shahid Kardar initially presented two scenarios of different severity. In the best case, the economy would contract by 4.6 percent in the fourth quarter of FY20, and in the worst case, by 9.5 percent. Eventually, Pasha and Kardar simulated a third scenario, taking into account new information. According to this, Pakistan's GDP would contract by 13.6 percent in the fourth quarter of FY20, and as many as 11.5 million people could face temporary job loss due to the lockdown. Their projection for long-term job loss is approximately 6.5 million, an unemployment rate of 16 percent. Nearly 15–20 million people could slip into poverty, and the total number of poor is likely to cross the 100 million mark, i.e. almost 50 percent of the population. Second

## **Unemployment and Poverty**

The poverty and unemployment estimates by the Pakistan Institute of Development Economics (PIDE) are even more dire than those of Pasha and Kardar. In a series of bulletins published on the likely impact of COVID-19, the PIDE presented four possibilities. The worst-case scenario is "high impact," and entails a 0–1.5 percent GDP growth. PIDE estimates that poverty rate will increase from around 23.4 percent to nearly 59 percent (an additional 75 million people), bringing the total population living below poverty line to 125 million people. <sup>57</sup> However, in light of the looming recession and likely negative GDP growth, this scenario could be a conservative estimate.

The PIDE has estimated that 56 percent of the workforce falls under "vulnerable employment." This includes 80 percent of the people employed in agriculture, 75 percent in wholesale and retail trade, 50 percent in hotels and restaurants, 60 percent in real estate and business, and 40 percent in transport and communication sectors.<sup>58</sup> The World Bank expects the brunt of the recession to be borne by the informal sector (which accounts for 72 percent of employment) and daily-wage workers employed in the formal sector (who constitute five percent of the total workforce). 59 According to a PIDE study, in the event of a complete shutdown, around 18.5 million people (30 percent of the employed labour force) who were part of vulnerable employment would be laid off. This scenario is now unlikely, given the relaxation in lockdown. However, even with moderate restrictions, over 12 million people (20 percent of the employed labour force) could lose their jobs. Within the vulnerable employment, the bulk of the layoffs would comprise daily-wage workers and those who work on a piece-rate basis.  $^{60}$ Formal-sector workers are also at risk. According to one report, one of Pakistan's largest hotel chains has already laid off 20 percent of its

workforce. <sup>61</sup> There is a growing sense of insecurity about employment in the country. In a survey by IPSOS, 51 percent of the surveyed people (from both urban and rural areas) were concerned about losing their jobs over the next six months. <sup>62</sup> The situation is further exacerbated by the looming prospect of tens of thousands of Pakistanis working in the Middle East, losing their jobs and returning home, <sup>63</sup> which will also impact the remittances that are so critical for Pakistan's balance of payments.

Punjab, the most populous province in Pakistan, will suffer the majority of job losses. PIDE estimates that 10–12 million people in Punjab could get laid off. Compared to other provinces, Sindh has the least number of vulnerably employed, but the estimates are alarming nonetheless, with three to four million people at risk of job loss. For the other two provinces, PIDE data suggests that two million in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa and one million in Balochistan are likely to be rendered unemployed. According to the calculations of Pasha and Kardar, the unemployment rates by province will be 16 percent for Punjab, 15 percent for Sindh, 14.5 percent for Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, and nine percent for Balochistan. Estimates in Pakhtunkhwa, and nine percent for Balochistan.

## Foreign Trade and Balance of Payments

A PIDE study into the trade disruptions caused by COVID-19 and its impact on Pakistan's GDP had worked out a worst-case scenario in which there would be a 20 percent decline in exports and imports. Almost 70 percent of Pakistan's imports constitute raw materials, intermediate goods, and capital goods; around 60 percent of exports are textiles, which depend heavily on imported raw materials. Therefore, a decline in imports will, in turn, affect both exports and growth. By the PIDE's calculations, a trade disruption of 20 percent would lead to a GDP contraction of 4.6 percent in the last quarter of FY20. <sup>66</sup>

The latest data released by the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics validates the PIDE's worst-case scenario. In March 2020, imports fell month-on-month by over 20 percent and exports by over 15 percent.<sup>67</sup> Textile exports fell by 18 percent, 68 machinery imports by 15 percent, petroleum imports by 40 percent, and imports of raw material for textiles by 20 percent. <sup>69</sup> In its latest country report on Pakistan, the IMF found a sharp decline in container traffic, which is "consistent with cancellation of export orders or requests to delay the shipments." This was corroborated by the Pakistani media, which reported containers piling up at the ports. According to one report, between 22 March and 3 April, there was a 31 percent fall in shipments of export containers at the Karachi port, with nearly 7,000 containers not being shipped. Further, there was a 50 percent decline in the number of containers reaching the port, due to order cancellations.<sup>71</sup> According to Pakistani textile exporters, nearly 50 percent of the "ready for shipment" export orders were delayed by importers because of lockdowns in Europe, which they anticipate will result in order cancellations. 72 Meanwhile, the hosiery manufacturers claim that for 90 percent of their exports to the US and Europe, clients have either cancelled orders or refused to accept shipments. <sup>73</sup> Pakistan's commerce ministry has estimated an export loss of US\$ 2 billion, in addition to delayed payments of shipments already sent. This will create huge cash-flow problems for the textile industry. <sup>74</sup> According to the de facto Commerce Minister Abdul Razzak Dawood, the export loss could go up to US\$ 4 billion. 75

The prospect of reduced remittances by overseas Pakistanis further adds to the crisis. Remittances account for approximately eight percent of the country's GDP, being equal to (and sometimes more than) exports. COVID-19 is expected to have a severe impact on the remittances, especially from the Middle East. The IMF has estimated a

drop of over US\$ 5 billion in FY20 and FY21. Together with the fall in exports, this will significantly impact Pakistan's external finances.

Given the decline in imports, the IMF has projected a manageable CAD of around 1.7 percent in FY20 and 2.4 percent in FY21. 76 However, these CAD calculations will be rendered inaccurate if the remittances fall below current projections. According to the worst-case scenario presented in a PIDE paper, remittances in FY20 could decline by 14 percent, i.e. US\$ 3.5 billion. The PIDE's projections for FY21 are even more concerning, showing a 47 percent fall in remittances in the worstcase scenario, reducing the baseline projection of US\$ 26.5 billion to just over US\$ 14 billion. Even in the best-case scenario, remittances are likely to fall by around 15 percent, bringing in only US\$ 22.5 billion.<sup>77</sup> The World Bank estimates are bleaker than the PIDE's, at 23 percent or over US\$ 5 billion in FY20 alone. 78 If the World Bank or PIDE projections come true, then Pakistan's balance-of-payments difficulties are likely to increase, especially given its external financing requirements. Speaking in a webinar, the chief macroeconomist of Pakistan's Planning Commission revealed that the country will need to return US\$ 19 billion in principal and interest to international creditors. With the fiscal space getting further constricted, exports and remittances declining, and international financial markets tightening, Pakistan could face serious problems in servicing its debt. 79

## Fiscal Balance and Revenue

Even before COVID-19, economic activity in Pakistan had slowed down to a point that the government was simply unable to collect its tax target of PKR 5.5 trillion. The target was scaled down to PKR 5.2 trillion in December 2019, and to PKR 4.8 trillion by February 2020. Post COVID-19, the IMF has conceded that Pakistan will only be able to collect PKR 3.9 trillion in FY20, a shortfall of PKR 1.6 trillion. Moreover, the latest

tax target of PKR 3.9 trillion means that in the last three fiscal years, i.e. FY18, FY19 and FY20, the revenue collected by Pakistan's FBR has remained almost identical, even as expenditure has increased by PKR 2.6 trillion. For FY21, the IMF has projected a tax revenue of PKR 5.1 trillion, which is PKR 1.2 trillion more than what the FBR is expected to collect in FY20. However, this target is unachievable in an economy expected to grow by only two percent, by IMF's own calculation.

Although Pakistan is expected to incur the highest-ever fiscal deficit in FY20, at around 9.2 percent of the GDP, the IMF is convinced that the country will be able to bring this down to 6.5 percent by FY21. $^{80}$  This conviction seems unfounded, especially since experts are questioning Pakistan's ability to meet even the drastically cut-down target of PKR 3.9 trillion in FY20.81 Moreover, factoring in the PKR 1.2 trillion stimulus package to combat the COVID-19 crisis would push the fiscal deficit to double digits in FY20. However, the IMF has agreed to exclude the expenditure incurred in combating the virus while calculating Pakistan's fiscal deficit in the current fiscal year. 82 Thus, Pakistan has been failing to meet the targets formulated by the IMF, and data suggests that the situation will remain the same in future. For now, the IMF continues to make accommodations for the country's shortcomings. One example of this is the drastic cut in the development programme to meet the IMF targets, despite the IMF insisting against such cutbacks in development expenditure. The Federal government had budgeted PKR 701 billion for the Public Sector Development Programme (PSDP) in the annual budget for 2019-20.83 However, shortly before the pandemic, Pakistan cut the PSDP to PKR 588 billion to meet its obligations on primary balance. Post COVID-19, it was further reduced to PKR 488 billion. Thus, the PSDP was cut down by almost 30 percent of the original budgeted amount. The provinces development programme, too, has been reduced from the budgeted

PKR 912 billion to PKR 461 billion in the aftermath of the pandemic, i.e. a reduction of almost 50 percent.  $^{84}$ 

## **Trade, Industry and Business**

As established in the previous sections, Pakistan already had very little fiscal space to absorb any major shock. Unlike most other countries, Pakistan does not have the financial bandwidth to provide meaningful succour to businesses on the verge of failure due to the pandemic. According to calculations made by Pasha and Kardar, in the fourth quarter of FY20, the industrial sector is estimated to contract by 14–22 percent, while the services sector by 11–15 percent. Agriculture is expected to grow by a marginal one percent. The World Bank expects industrial growth to contract by 2.1 percent and services sector by 1.7 percent in this entire FY20. In FY21, the industrial and services sectors are expected to remain anaemic, at 0.7 and 0.8 percent, respectively. \*\*66\*

The latest data by the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics reveals that large scale manufacturing (LSM), which accounts for nearly 80 percent of total manufacturing and around 11 percent of the GDP, has shown a negative three percent growth in the first seven months of FY20. The petroleum sector has witnessed the steepest decline of around 14 percent. The data shows a worsening trend year-on-year, with the output decreasing by 36 percent and 1.15 percent for petroleum companies and LSM companies, respectively. The disaggregated data reveals an even bleaker situation, with the automobile sector, pharmaceuticals, agricultural machinery, white goods (e.g. airconditioners and refrigerators) and power looms taking a substantial hit. The data for March 2020 is even worse. According to the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, LSM output in March 2020 declined by nearly 23 percent year-on-year and 22 percent as compared to February 2020.

Reports from the ground reveal that businesses and industries are in deep distress. Pakistan's flagship carrier, Pakistan International Airlines (PIA), which was already incurring losses, has been listed as the airline most at risk of bankruptcy in the next two years because of the COVID-19 crisis. 90 Pakistan's Ministry of Aviation ministry has estimated that the sector could lose up to PKR 25 billion in just two weeks of lockdown. 91 The Pakistan Railways was losing PKR 1 billion per week due to the lockdown. 92 Amongst the worst hit is the automobile sector, with sales down by nearly 50 percent. 93 The pharmaceutical sector, which was already reeling under the impact of PM Khan's decision to ban all trade with India, <sup>94</sup> has seen a drop in sales by 50 percent and an increase in the cost of raw material (mostly imported from China) by 300 percent. 95 In the telecom sector, too, revenues have fallen by 10–15 percent due to a decline decrease in voice traffic amidst the lockdown. Much of the telecom revenue came from pre-paid cards, which are not being recharged as frequently, given the restrictions on movement. 96

Small and medium businesses are also suffering, particularly the small traders. In 2014, it was estimated that a one-day nationwide shutdown costs the economy over PKR 60 billion. Extrapolating from this and adjusting for 2020, the economy would bleed at least PKR 100 billion a day, which is corroborated by the estimates made in early April, i.e. a loss of PKR 2.5 trillion. According to a recent report, in the main commercial centres in Rawalpindi, small businesses are losing over PKR 600 million daily. In a petition to Khan, the association of large, tax-paying organised retailers has claimed a loss of PKR 900 billion in 45 days of lockdown.

## **Energy**

Amidst the largely negative impact of COVID-19 on Pakistan's economy, the crash in the prices of oil comes as a relief. Petroleum

products constitute around 30 percent of Pakistan's total imports. Thus, a fall in Petroleum, Oil & Lubricants (POL) prices is a windfall for the country, since it not only eases the pressure on the balance of payments, but also helps moderate inflationary pressures if the government reduces prices. Further, if the government does not reduce taxes on petroleum products, it can garner additional taxes for the exchequer. During the current crisis, Pakistan has tried to balance the fiscal needs with the need to provide relief to people. With regard to petroleum, despite reducing prices by PKR 15 per litre, the government expects to gain an additional PKR 60 billion in the next fiscal. <sup>100</sup>

However, the reduction in international oil prices is at best a mixed bag. While Pakistan could save approximately US\$ 5–8 billion on its oil import bill if the prices remain at the current levels, this is likely to be compensated by the fall in remittances because of lay-offs of Pakistani expatriate workers in the Middle East. Moreover, due to the steep fall in oil revenues, these countries will now be hard-pressed to provide any financial bailouts to Pakistan.

The fall in the oil prices is not a panacea for all of Pakistan's economic woes. According to an energy-sector expert, it will present a challenge for the local oil industry, in turn depriving the government of up to PKR 250 billion in taxes and other revenue. In theory, Pakistan's cost of power generation should decrease with the fall in POL prices, since 66 percent of it is based on oil and gas. However, this is unlikely to happen due to the kind of contracts that the country has signed with the independent power producers, which mandate that they must be paid capacity charges regardless of the consumption of electricity generated. In March alone, electricity consumption was down by 30 percent, gas consumption by 40-50 percent, and petrol and diesel by around 60-75 percent. This is compounded by the fact that Pakistan does not have

the storage capacity to buy and stock up oil at cheap prices to hedge against the future rise in prices.  $^{104}$ 

Despite the oil price windfall, the COVID-19 crisis is going to exacerbate the financial crisis in Pakistan's energy sector. Already, the "circular debt" has touched an astronomical PKR 2 trillion mark. Relief measures for power consumers will cost over PKR 380 billion, according to calculations made by the power division of the government. The crisis is exacerbated by the fall in the collection of bills during the lockdown, in part due to the instruction to not collect bills from consumers using less than 300 units for the next three months, as well as the government's decision to raise power tariffs under pressure from Chinese power producers demanding compensation for the exchange-rate losses incurred because of the fall in the value of the Pakistani Rupee by around 10 percent.

#### Deht

Pakistan's public finances were already in a parlous state. The COVID-19 crisis has made it even more difficult for Pakistan to service its mountain of debt. In FY19, the net revenue of the Federal government was less than the debt servicing incurred by the government, i.e. much of the government's expenditure was incurred through debt. In the 18 months since the previous PMLN government demitted office, Pakistan's total debt and liabilities have gone from PKR 30 trillion to PKR 41 trillion. The Central government's debt increased by over five percent in the first eight months of FY20, and by 21 percent year-on-year in February 2020. According to the IMF's estimates, the federal government's debt has surged from 80.4 percent of the GDP pre-COVID-9 to 85.4 percent post-COVID-19.

The pandemic gave Pakistan an opportunity to obtain debt relief, particularly for its external debt, at US\$ 107 billion or 38 percent of the GDP. It viewed the crisis as a way out of the economic straitjacket imposed by the IMF. In the words of one of Pakistan's top economic journalists, "Covid-19 has affected most of the global economies which should provide a room for the International Monetary Fund (IMF) to relax stance on critical programme benchmarks. In fact, the situation also provides an opportunity to access emergency funds allocated by leading international lending agencies to fight coronavirus." This is reminiscent of Pakistan's strategy after the 9/11 tragedy. Under the guise of "unstinted support" to the US-led coalition forces against the Taliban and Al Qaeda terrorists, Pakistan sought to be rewarded monetarily. In an interview on national TV, Gen. Pervez Musharraf, the then military dictator of Pakistan, noted, "Our strategy is to go for debt write-off, as the country has US\$ 38 billion debt, including US\$ 12 billion bilateral and the remaining multi-lateral debt." 114 Despite such efforts, however, Pakistan only managed to obtain a new IMF programme and a rescheduling of around US\$ 12 billion worth of debts to the Paris Club. 115,116

Currently, Pakistan is obligated to return around US\$ 28 billion to creditors in the next three years. Once again, the country is seeking to obtain loan write-offs; short of that, it hopes to get around 50 percent (US\$ 14 billion) of loans rolled over. Already, Pakistan has received US\$ 9 billion in bailouts in 2019, from countries such as China, Saudi Arabia, UAE and Qatar. The IMF insists that the money being given to Pakistan cannot be used to pay back its loans from 'friendly countries' and expects China to lend an additional US\$ 6 billion to Pakistan over the next 12 months. 118

Pakistani Foreign Minister Shah Mehmood Qureshi has lobbied over a dozen countries for debt relief in some form—as moratorium, restructuring or even debt write-off. Additionally, the Pakistan foreign office launched an intense diplomatic push for debt relief, hoping to get a waiver on not only bilateral loans but also multilateral loans. According to the de facto Finance Minister Abdul Hafeez Shaikh, Pakistan would be approaching the IMF, World Bank and ADB to seek US\$ 4 billion in fresh loans to combat the COVID-19 crisis.

So far, Pakistan has managed to obtain a Rapid Financing Initiative loan worth US\$ 1.4 billion from the IMF to meet its balance-of-payments needs to tide over the pandemic. The World Bank and the ADB have also pledged around US\$ 2.5 billion in assistance. Much of this comes from funds that had been allocated for projects already under execution but were either moving slowly or were stalled, and are now being diverted for COVID-19 assistance. The control of the contro

## IV. WEIGHING THE MITIGATION MEASURES

## **Government Rescue Package**

In light of the massive economic disruption, Pakistan's government announced a rescue package worth PKR 1.2 trillion on 24 March 2020. Of this, PKR 150 billion was allocated for direct benefit transfer to the most vulnerable families, with each family receiving PKR 3,000/month for four months, disbursed upfront as a single payment of PKR 12,000. PKR 100 billion was allocated to SMEs and agricultural loans towards deferred payments; PKR 280 to wheat procurement; PKR 200 billion to the labour force; PKR 75 billion to reduce the prices of petroleum products; and PKR 100 billion for the export sector, in lieu of the refunds due to them. 124

While this package seems impressive, many of the items included under it were already part of the government budget. For example, the government is obligated to provide refunds to exporters but had been postponing it. Similarly, wheat procurement is supposed to be done annually as part of a government undertaking and taking loans from banks under "commodity operations" is par for the course. <sup>125</sup> Furthermore, the income support programme for the most vulnerable sections had already been included in the FY20 Budget, but the bulk of it remained unutilised, which was now being presented as a separate allocation. By the Pakistani cabinet's own admission, the additional burden on the exchequer is less than half of the total package, i.e. PKR 550 billion. <sup>126</sup> The IMF, while lauding the "comprehensive fiscal support package aimed at accommodating the spending needed to mitigate the impact of the Covid-19 shock," pegged it at 1.2 percent of the GDP (~ PKR 500 billion), <sup>127</sup> compared to Khan's claim of two percent.

## State Bank of Pakistan

The SBP has formulated a slew of measures in response to the pandemic, <sup>128</sup> of which the most significant one was to reduce the benchmark policy rate from 13.25 percent to nine percent. Pakistani businesses had long been demanding a cut in the interest rate, since the high rate of interest was an impediment to doing business. The SBP governor had previously been opposed to the move <sup>129</sup> because of high inflation, but the outbreak of COVID-19 on 16 March 2020 forced the SBP to cut the interest rate by 75 basis points. The rate was reduced by another 150 basis points a week later, and by 200 basis points more three weeks after that. <sup>130</sup> Businesses have demanded the rate to be further reduced by four to five percent. While this move will provide temporary relief, it is unclear whether it will stimulate economic activity despite the pandemic, and if old stimulus tools will work in such an unusual situation. For example, top economists have already questioned the efficacy of the Pakistani government's package for the

construction industry in kickstarting economic activity. 131,132 Members of the construction industry, too, remain sceptical. 133

## **External Debt**

On the external debt front, Pakistan is set to receive US\$ 4 billion from the IMF, WB and ADB, <sup>134</sup> and there is some talk of the Islamic Development Bank offering a package of US\$ 650 million. <sup>135</sup> However, debt write-offs are unlikely to be offered. Much of Pakistan's hopes have been pinned on the G20 summit—in particular, on the Paris Club countries. On the eve of the G20 meeting, PM Khan and Foreign Minister Qureshi lobbied other G20 countries for debt relief. <sup>136</sup> However, as some Pakistani journalists pointed out, the Paris Club component had already rescheduled Pakistan's debt in 2001, <sup>137</sup> and Saudi Arabia, China and UAE had previously undertaken to "roll-over" their debts as part of the conditions imposed by the IMF for granting the EFF facility in 2019. <sup>138</sup>

In April 2020, the G20 and the Paris Club had only provided debt relief to the "highly indebted poor countries." Since this did not include Pakistan, the country was left with no relief in terms of rescheduling or moratorium. On 15 April 2020, the G20 and the Paris Club announced a one-year debt relief to the poorest countries, <sup>139</sup> including Pakistan. The country expected to receive US\$ 10–15 billion in relief, <sup>140</sup> and some analysts postulated a US\$12 billion debt repayment obligation under the plan. <sup>141</sup> Khan welcomed the move, <sup>142</sup> and Qureshi credited it to the PM's diplomatic standing, calling it a "great" and "very timely decision." Qureshi further noted that while Pakistani officials were doing a detailed study of the impact of the G20 debt relief, it would likely be "substantial." However, the G20 statement offered a maximum debt relief of approximately US\$ 1.5 billion, which they had to service to

the Paris Club over the next two years. On 20 April 2020, the IMF's Resident Representative for Pakistan revealed that the country had not yet made an official request for debt relief. According to Pakistan's finance ministry, the maximum relief they expected to get was only around US\$ 1.7 billion.

### V. THE POLITICAL AND STRATEGIC FALLOUT

The economic fallout of COVID-19 will be severe on Pakistan. This, in turn, will impact its domestic politics as well as foreign, security and strategic relations with other countries. To meet the challenge of the economic downturn, the country must initiate sweeping economic, political and security reforms, which will require significant bailouts from international donors and friendly countries. However, Pakistan is neither inclined to making reforms nor likely to receive any major bailout programme, since most donor countries have to provide huge stimulus packages to kickstart their own economies, leaving little fiscal space to assist other countries. The IMF's EFF programme, too, has been suspended for now, and pressure is growing on the Imran Khan government to re-negotiate it. 148

In the absence of traditional donor countries and institutions, Pakistan must turn to 'friendly countries' such as China and Saudi Arabia. The Saudis have already given Pakistan US\$ 3 billion as deposits to improve its national balance sheet and have extended a deferred oil-payment facility worth an additional US\$ 3 billion. Thus, Pakistan's hopes are currently pinned squarely on the "Iron Brother," i.e. China. However, Chinese businesses and officials are concerned about the viability and profitability of Chinese investments. Already, Pakistan has requested China to relax the payment obligations due to them for the power plants set up under the aegis of the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC). Further, the inquiry commission set up to

investigate the Independent Power Projects in Pakistan has reported that a "\$1.7 billion power transmission line project of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) was 234% more expensive than a similar project in India with better technology." <sup>150</sup>

In the fast-changing geostrategic scenario after COVID-19, however, China could put aside some of its commercial and financial concerns regarding Pakistan to strengthen their strategic relationship. Pakistan's dependence on China for economic, military and political support is likely to increase in future, placing it firmly in the latter's ambit. Many Pakistani analysts and thinkers feel that the nation's future lies with China, not with the West. COVID-19 has only cemented this conviction further. The Sino-Pak relationship will not obviate Pakistan's need to engage with the West, but it will allow room for manoeuvre in its dealings.

For the US and its Western allies, the pandemic offers an opportunity to effectively pressure Pakistan, provided they do not allow altruism to guide their policy. Pakistan is currently far more vulnerable than it has been since the War on Terror started in 2001 and can be forced to deliver on issues it has reneged on in the past, especially in the context of Afghanistan and terrorist safe havens in Pakistan. However, it appears for now that these economic vulnerabilities will not impact Pakistan's strategic game-plan in Afghanistan. The US has evidently lost interest in Afghanistan and seems inclined to engage with the Taliban on their terms. Even the FATF has eased the pressure on Pakistan. In this very limited sense, the COVID-19 outbreak has worked in favour of Pakistan.

Internally, the pandemic will result in dislocation and economic distress. Poverty and unemployment are bound to increase, as discussed in Section 3. There are serious concerns of law-and-order disturbances

and rise in crime. While the Opposition will try to capitalise on the problems of the government, so far, there is no sign of the current dispensation being destabilised or deposed. The Opposition parties are not strong enough to not confront the ruling government and would prefer that PM Khan to bear responsibility for all the tough decisions that will need to be taken to keep the economy from derailing.

In the 20 months since he has assumed office, Khan's lack of administrative and governance skills has become evident. However, destabilisation is unlikely, since he continues to enjoy the support of the military, which paved his way to power. Despite occasional reports of rifts between Khan and the military, there have been no significant long-term fallouts. According to a member of the cabinet, this is because "Imran Khan agrees to whatever the military says." Moreover, Khan's government has responded to the pandemic in complete adherence to the military vision, which further cements his position. There are three primary reasons that Imran Khan still enjoys unequivocal military support:

- 1. The military has no viable political alternative.
- 2. Khan serves as the military's interface with the rest of the world, actively seeking loans and bailout packages from friendly countries.
- 3. His anti-India stance endears him to the Pakistani deep state. 153

Unless the situation on the ground changes drastically, such that the military no longer finds it tenable to keep Imran Khan in office, he is likely to remain the face of the government for the foreseeable future.

However, problems can arise between the military and the civilian government due to the economy. While there is growing pressure from the military to increase defence budget allocations, the precarious fiscal situation leaves no room for this. The army is now trying is to influence a change in the formula for dividing the revenue between the Federal government and provincial governments, demanding that its budget be deducted directly from the divisible pool of revenue. It is unlikely that Khan or the Opposition will resist the military's demand for more resources; historically, such moves have proven to be politically unwise. Unfortunately, if Khan does accede to the military's demands, he will further reduce the financial space to initiate development schemes, thus damaging his political standing.

#### **CONCLUSION**

Over the last few years, the Pakistani military has come to see the economy as an essential component of national security. Further, the top brass views the current problems as not being structural but managerial. Both the de facto finance minister and governor of the SBP are reportedly the Pakistan Army's choice. With the induction of the army chief into the newly formed National Development Council, the military can now participate in economic decision-making. As the economic crunch worsens, the military's focus on national security will heighten, leading it to be more aggressive on its efforts to control the economy. Thus, the military's dominance over the political system will only increase in future.

With the military embedding itself deeper into the state structure of Pakistan, there is little hope for any initiative from Pakistan to reduce tensions with India. However, the country's economic vulnerabilities present India with an excellent opportunity to develop new levers to mount pressure. To seize this, India must first recover from the economic setback caused by the pandemic. Pakistan will be hard-pressed to rationalise its defence expenditure, which consumed nearly 70 percent (including defence pensions) of the net revenue of the

federal government in FY19.<sup>157</sup> Given Imran Khan's stance against his Indian counterpart, it is evident that Pakistan has no intention of tempering its aggression in the region. If tensions continue to run high, the Pakistan Army is likely to extract whatever resources it can to sustain its confrontationist approach and maintain strategic parity with India. From India's point of view, Pakistan's relentless indulgence in a ruinous arms race can prove to be beneficial.

Pakistan should translate the catastrophic COVID-19 crisis to an opportunity for undertaking reforms in its economy, polity, and foreign and security policy. Failing this, the country will face the prospect of further deterioration in its economy. The increase in poverty and unemployment will fuel political and social unrest; this, in turn, could destabilise the government and threaten whatever democratic progress Pakistan has made so far. ©RF

### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. M. Ziauddin, "Budget-making in a pandemic," *Business Recorder*, 29 April 2020, https://www.brecorder.com/2020/04/28/593109/budget-making-in-a-pandemic/.
- 2. Imran Khan's video appeal for debt relief, Twitter, 12 April 2020, https://twitter.com/ImranKhanPTI/status/1249351495277072385 ?s=20.
- 3. "Request for an extended arrangement under the Extended Fund Facility—press release; staff report; and statement by the Executive Director for Pakistan," IMF Country Report No. 19/212, 08 July 2020, https://www.imf.org/~/media/Files/Publications/CR/2019/1PAKE A2019001.ashx.
- 4. Muhammad Saleh Zaafir, "Consensus, parleys part of democracy: PM Imran Khan," *The News International*, 03 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/592829-consensus-parleys-part-of-democracy-pm-imran-khan.
- 5. "Economy moving progressively on adjustment, stabilisation path," Press Release No. 235, Ministry of Finance, Government of Pakistan, 09 January 2020, http://www.finance.gov.pk/press\_releases.html; World Bank, https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2019/10/24/doing-business-2020-accelerated-business-climate-reform-agenda-puts-pakistan-among-top-10-improvers.
- 6. "Negative to stable: Moody's upgrades Pakistan's economic outlook," *The News International*, 03 December 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/577783-negative-to-stable-moody-s-upgrades-pakistan-s-economic-outlook.
- 7. Fayaz Hussain, "Citibank Pakistan gives ringing endorsement to govt's economic policies," *Dawn*, 10 December 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1521429/citibank-pakistan-gives-ringing-endorsement-to-govts-economic-policies.

- 8. "Pakistan's economy on path to recovery: Credit Suisse," *The News International*, 24 February 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/618714-pakistan-s-economy-on-path-to-recovery-credit-suisse.
- 9. "The State of Pakistan's Economy," Second Quarterly Report for the year 2019–2020 of the Board of Directors of State Bank of Pakistan, 1–13, http://www.sbp.org.pk/reports/quarterly/fy20/Second/Complete.pdf.
- 10. Dr. Farrukh Saleem, "The Real Indicator," *The News International*, 08 December 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/580166-the-real-indicator.
- 11. Waqar Masood Khan, "Palpable Despondency," *The News International*, 10 December 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/581039-palpable-despondency.
- 12. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha, "Lower GDP growth rate in 2018-19," *Business Recorder*, 19 November 2019, https://www.brecorder.com/2019/11/19/545649/lower-gdp-growth-rate-in-2018-19/.
- 13. "World Bank revises Pakistan's growth projections downward," *Dawn*, 09 January 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1527162/world-bank-revises-pakistans-growth-projections-downward; "Pakistan's economy: IMF projects low GDP growth, high inflation, unemployment," *The News International* 21 January 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/601866-pakistan-s-economy-imf-projects-low-gdp-growth-high-inflation-unemployment.
- 14. Khalid Mustafa, "Hafeez Pasha says actual GDP growth is 1.9pc," *The News International*, 08 February 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/610474-hafeez-pasha-says-actual-gdp-growth-is-1-9pc. This estimate was proven correct in the latest data released by the Pakistan Bureau of Statistics which put the final GDP growth in FY2019 at 1.91%. See http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//tables/national-accounts/Table-1.pdf

- 15. "Press Release of Provisional Summary Results of 6th Population and Housing Census 2017," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/content/provisional-summary-results-6th-population-and-housing-census-2017-0.
- 16. Salman Siddiqui, "China deposits \$2.2 billion in SBP reserves," *Express Tribune*, 25 March 2019, https://tribune.com.pk/story/1936978/2-china-deposits-2-1-billion-sbp-accounts/.
- 17. "Advance Releases on External Trade Statistics for March, 2020," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//external\_trade/monthly\_external\_trade/2020/April-2020/summary\_march\_2020.pdf.
- 18. "Monthly Review on Price Indices," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, September 2019, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//price\_statistics/monthly\_price\_indices/nb/2019/cpi\_review\_september\_nb\_2019.pdf.
- 19. "Inflation Snapshot," State Bank of Pakistan, 07 April 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/ecodata/MPM-New.pdf.
- 20. "SBP's Reverse Repo, Repo and Policy (Target) Rates," State Bank of Pakistan, 17 April 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/ecodata/OVR-Repo-History.pdf.
- 21. Shahid Iqbal, "Capital market outflows jump to \$3.27bn," *Dawn*, 10 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1547975/capital-market-outflows-jump-to-327bn.
- 22. Pakistan was expected to raise its tax revenue by almost 45 percent in FY20, as part of the deal worked out with the IMF.
- 23. Waqar Masood Khan, "Real and Monetary," *The News International*, 22 January 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/602151-real-and-monetary.
- 24. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha, "Fall in Industrial Output," *Business Recorder*, 24 December 2019, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2019/12/24/18-page/816709-news.html.

- 25. Shakeel Ahmad, "Cotton production falls to 8.6m bales," *Dawn*, 19 February 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1535393/cotton-production-falls-to-86m-bales.
- 26. Shahbaz Rana, "IMF cuts FBR's tax target to Rs5.23 trillion," *Express Tribune*, 24 December 2019, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2123771/2-imf-cuts-fbrs-tax-target-rs5-23-trillion/.
- 27. Mehtab Haider, "IMF asked once again to revise FBR revenue target," *The News International*, 25 February 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/619479-imf-asked-once-again-to-revise-fbr-revenue-target.
- 28. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha and Shahid Kardar, "The first IMF review," *Business Recorder*, 31 December 2019, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2019/12/31/18-page/817665-news.html.
- 29. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha, "Rising Poverty," *Business Recorder*, 10 December 2019, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2019/12/10/18-page/814447-news.html.
- 30. "Debt Policy Statement 2019–20," Ministry of Finance, Government of Pakistan, 9, http://www.finance.gov.pk/publications/DPS\_2019\_2020.pdf.
- 31. Mehtab Haider, "IMF projects external debt at \$113bln till June-end," *The News International*, 25 December 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/588249-imf-projects-external-debt-at-113bln-till-june-end.
- 32. Mehtab Haider, "Pakistan needs \$27 bn for financing requirements of external front: IMF," *The News International*, 26 December 2019, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/588952-pakistan-needs-27-bn-for-financing-requirements-of-external-front-imf.
- 33. Faiza Ilyas, Ikram Junaidi and Saleem Shahid, "Pakistan confirms first two cases of coronavirus," *Dawn*, 27/ February 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1536924/pakistan-confirms-first-two-cases-of-coronavirus.

- 34. Imran Ayub, "Ministry issues alert about deadly virus," 23 January 2020, *Dawn*, 23 January 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1529990/ministry-issues-alert-about-deadly-virus.
- 35. Jamil Nagri, "GB border crossing won't reopen in Feb," *Dawn*, 31 February 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1531524/gb-border-crossing-wont-reopen-in-feb.
- 36. Usman Hanif, "Industries may relocate to Pakistan due to covid-19," *Express Tribune*, 12 March 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2174277/2-industries-may-relocate-pakistan-due-virus/.
- 37. Shahram Haq, "Coronavirus likely to have an adverse impact on Pakistan's economy," *Express Tribune* 26 February 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2164244/2-coronavirus-likely-adverse-impact-pakistans-economy/.
- 38. Aamir Shafaat Khan, "Pakistani importers exploring new raw material sources amid coronavirus fears," *Dawn* 26 February 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1536722/pakistani-importers-exploring-new-raw-material-sources-amid-coronavirus-fears.
- 39. Javed Mirza, "Textile inputs cost goes crazy on coronavirus crisis," *The News International*, 26 February 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/619745-textile-inputs-cost-goes-crazy-on-coronavirus-crisis.
- 40. Amin Ahmed, "Privatisation of five firms likely to be delayed," *Dawn*, 26 February 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1536721/privatisation-of-five-firms-likely-to-be-delayed.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Prime Minister of Pakistan, Address to the Nation, 17 March 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VWHL8n98OAg.
- 43. Shahbaz Rana, "Coronavirus may cause \$61m loss to Pakistan: ADB," *Express Tribune*, 07 March 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2171093/1-coronavirus-may-cause-61m-loss-pakistan-adb/.

- 44. "COVID-19 Economic Impact Assessment Template," Asian Development Bank, 28 March 2020, https://data.adb.org/media/4821/download.
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. "Moody's expects high indebtedness, fund paucity to hurt Pakistan's economy," *The News International* 19 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/631097-moody-s-expects-high-indebtedness-fund-paucity-to-hurt-pakistan-s-economy.
- 47. Khaleeq Kiani, "Moody's sees Pakistan growth rates sliding to 2pc," *Dawn*, 03 April 2020,https://www.dawn.com/news/1546003/moodys-sees-pakistan-growth-rates-sliding-to-2pc.
- 48. Mehtab Haider, "Coronavirus: Pakistan may face initial economic loss of Rs1.3tr," *The News International*, 20 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/631789-coronavirus-pakistan-may-face-initial-economic-loss-of-rs1-3tr.
- 49. Mehtab Haider, "Pandemic losses can reach Rs2.5 trillion: experts," *The News International*, 03 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/638689-pandemic-losses-can-reach-rs2-5-trillion-experts.
- 50. Mehtab Haider, "COVID-19 effects: Pakistan estimates 0.8 to 1.3 pc loss to GDP growth," *The News International*, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/642150-covid-19-effects-pakistan-estimates-0-8-to-1-3pc-loss-to-gdp-growth.
- 51. Shahbaz Rana, "World Bank sees Pakistan's economic growth sliding to 1%," *Express Tribune*, 04 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2190562/2-world-bank-sees-pakistans-economic-growth-sliding-1/.
- 52. "South Asia Economic Focus, Spring 2020: The Cursed Blessing of Public Banks," World Bank, 36, https://openknowledge.world bank.org/handle/10986/33478.
- 53. Ibid., 104.

- 54. "The Great Economic Lockdown, Chapter 1," World Economic Outlook, April 2020, IMF, 23, https://www.imf.org/~/media/Files/Publications/WEO/2020/April/English/text.ashx?la=en.
- 55. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha and Dr. Shahid Kardar, "Coronavirus: Economic impact and relief package," *Business Recorder*, 31 December 2020, https://www.brecorder.com/2020/03/31/585150/coronavirus-economic-impact-and-relief-package/.
- 56. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha and Dr. Shahid Kardar, "Revisiting economic impact of coronavirus," *Business Recorder* 14 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/14/14-page/833587-news.html.
- 57. "COVID-19 in Pakistan: Caring for the Poor and Vulnerable," PIDE COVID-19 BULLETIN No. 1, Pakistan Institute of Development Economics, https://www.pide.org.pk/pdf/PIDE-COVID-Bulletin.pdf.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. "Sectoral Analysis of the Vulnerably Employed: COVID-19 and the Pakistan's Labour Market," PIDE COVID-19 BULLETIN No. 4, Pakistan Institute of Development Economics, https://www.pide.org.pk/pdf/PIDE-COVID-Bulletin-4.pdf.
- 61. Salman Siddiqui, "Five-star hotels lay off staff as business plunges," *Express Tribune*, 24 March 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2182602/1-five-star-hotels-lay-off-staff-business-plunges/.
- 62. "IPSOS survey: 51pc Pakistanis fear losing job in six months," *The News International*, 19 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/646312-ipsos-survey.
- 63. "Coronavirus renders 10,000 Pakistanis jobless in UAE: official," *The News International*, 09 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/641575-coronavirus-renders-10-000-pakistanis-jobless-in-

- uae-official?\_ga=2.165197567.1575820737.1586455635-174967 8098.1570357340.
- 64. "Labour Market and COVID-19: Provincial-Level Analysis of Vulnerable Employment Across Sectors," PIDE COVID-19 BULLETIN No. 13, Pakistan institute of Development Economics, https://www.pide.org.pk/pdf/PIDE-COVID-Bulletin-13.pdf.
- 65. Dr. Hafiz A. Pasha and Dr. Shahid Kardar, "Provincial impact of coronavirus," *Business Recorder*, 21 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/21/14-page/834340-news.html.
- 66. "Economic Impacts of COVID-19 Through Trade Disruptions in Pakistan," PIDE COVID-19 BULLETIN No. 11, Pakistan institute of Development Economics, https://www.pide.org.pk/pdf/PIDE-COVID-Bulletin-11.pdf.
- 67. "Advance Releases on External Trade Statistics for March, 2020," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//external\_trade/monthly\_external\_trade/2020/April-2020/revised\_summary%20\_march\_2020.pdf.
- 68. "Statement showing imports of selected commodities during the month of March," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, 2020, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//external\_trade/monthly \_external\_trade/2020/April-2020/export%20\_march\_2020.pdf.
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. "Pakistan: Request for Purchase Under the Rapid Financing Instrument-Press Release," Staff Report; "Statement by the Executive Director for Pakistan," IMF Staff Country Reports, Country Report No. 20/114, IMF, https://www.imf.org/~/media/Files/Publications/CR/2020/English/1PAKEA2020001.ashx.
- 71. Mubarak Zeb Khan, "Containers pile up at port as export orders cancelled," *Dawn*, 05 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/

- 1546545/containers-pile-up-at-port-as-export-orders-cancelled.
- 72. Khalid Hasnain, "Textile exporters say order cancellations growing," *Dawn* 21 March 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1542563/textile-exporters-say-order-cancellations-growing.
- 73. "Export orders fall as virus lockdowns batter global demand," *The News International*, 22 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/632533-export-orders-fall-as-virus-lockdowns-batter-global-demand.
- 74. Mushtaq Ghumman, "\$2bn export losses feared," *Business Recorder* 01 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/01/22-page/832096-news.html.
- 75. Mushtaq Ghumman, "Export expected to decline up to \$4bn: Razak," *Business Recorder*, 04 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/04/1-page/832386-news.html.
- 76. Op. cit.
- 77. "Covid-19 and Remittances," PIDE COVID-19 BULLETIN No. 20, Pakistan institute of Development Economics, https://www.pide.org.pk/pdf/PIDE-COVID-Bulletin-20.pdf.
- 78. COVID-19 Crisis: Through a Migration Lens, Migration and Development Brief 32, April 2020, World Bank, 31, http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/98972158751241800 6/pdf/COVID-19-Crisis-Through-a-Migration-Lens.pdf.
- 79. "Post-pandemic woes: Next fiscal year to be even more painful for Pakistan," *Express Tribune*, 16 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2198899/1-post-pandemic-woes-next-fiscal-year-even-painful-pakistan/.
- 80. IMF Country Report 2020, op. cit., 14–15.
- 81. Mubarak Zeb Khan, "Revised revenue target achievable only if activity resumes: FBR," *Dawn*, 22 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/

- 1551219/revised-revenue-target-achievable-only-if-activity-resumes-fbr.
- 82. Mehtab Haider, "Major relief from IMF: Coronavirus expenses not to be part of budget deficit," *The News International*, 17 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/630398-major-relief-from-imf-coronavirus-expenses-not-to-be-part-of-budget-deficit?\_ga=2.51579625.1505342144.1584952126-1749678098.1570357340.
- 83. "Budget in Brief 2019-20," Ministry of Finance, Government of Pakistan, 8, http://www.finance.gov.pk/budget/Budget\_in\_Brief\_2019\_20.pdf.
- 84. IMF Country Report 2020, op. cit., 14.
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. "Provisional Quantum Index Numbers of Large Scale Manufacturing Industries," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, February 2020, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//industry\_mining\_and\_energy/qim/2020/web\_note\_%20feb\_2020.pdf
- 88. "Computation of quantum index numbers of Large Scale Manufacturing Industries," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, February 2020, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//industry\_mining\_and\_energy/qim/2020/web\_table\_feb\_2020.pdf.
- 89. "Provisional Quantum Index Numbers of Large Scale Manufacturing Industries," Pakistan Bureau of Statistics, March 2020, http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//industry\_mining\_and\_e nergy/qim/2020/qim\_web\_note\_mar-2020.pdf.
- 90. Anurag Kotoky, "The Airlines Most in Danger of Going Under During the Crisis," *Bloomberg*, 26 March 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-26/the-airlines-most-in-danger-as-virus-inflicts-252-billion-blow.

- 91. Waqas Ahmed, "Economic fallout: Pakistan's aviation sector braces for Rs25b loss amid COVDI-19 travel ban," *Express Tribune*, 23 March 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2182013/2-economic-fallout-pakistans-aviation-sector-braces-rs25b-loss-amid-covdi-19-travel-ban/.
- 92. "I've discussed Mir Shakil-ur-Rahman's arrest with PM, says Sheikh Rashid," *The News International*, 05 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/639772-i-ve-discussed-mir-shakil-ur-rahman-s-arrest-with-pm-says-sheikh-rashid.
- 93. Aamir Shafaat Khan, "Car sales plunge," *Dawn*, 11 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1548277/car-sales-plunge.
- 94. Vasundhara Singh and Oommen C. Kurian, "Pakistan's quick U-turn on its trade ban on pharmaceutical products with India," Observer Research Foundation, 7 September 2019, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/pakistans-quick-u-turn-on-its-trade-ban-on-pharmaceutical-products-with-india-55211/.
- 95. Usman Hanif, "Pakistan's pharmaceutical firms report 50% decline in profits due to pandemic," *Express Tribune*, 19 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2201463/2-pakistans-pharmaceutical-firms-report-50-decline-profits-due-pandemic/.
- 96. Khurram Hussain, "Telecom revenues dip as voice traffic falls, data rises," *Dawn*, 14 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1549016/telecom-revenues-dip-as-voice-traffic-falls-data-rises.
- 97. "Over Rs64 bn may be lost in one-day countrywide strike," *The News International*, 08 December 2014, https://www.thenews.com.pk/archive/print/642115-over-rs64-bn-may-be-lost-in-one-day-countrywide-strike.
- 98. "Traders 'suffer Rs7 billion losses' during lockdown," *Express Tribune*, 05 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2191136/1-traders-suffer-rs7-billion-losses-lockdown/.

- 99. Shahram Haq, "Retailers claim Rs900b loss during lockdown," *Express Tribune*, 25 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2206229/2-retailers-claim-rs900b-loss-lockdown/.
- 100. IMF Country Report 2020, 14.
- 101. Syed Akhtar Ali, "Corona and the energy sector," *The News International*, 06 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/639940-corona-and-the-energy-sector.
- 102. "Electricity Generation by source," Pakistan 1990-2017, International Energy Agency, https://www.iea.org/countries/Pakistan.
- 103. Khaleeq Kiani, "Demand for electricity, gas, oil drops dramatically," *Dawn*, 01 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1545449/demand-for-electricity-gas-oil-drops-dramatically.
- 104. Salman Siddiqui, "Pakistan fails to benefit from oil price crash," *Express Tribune*, 22 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2203774/2-pakistan-fails-benefit-oil-price-crash/.
- 105. Mushtaq Ghumman, "Energy sector circular debt touches Rs2trn," *Business Recorder*, 13 April 2020, https://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/13/10-page/833454-news.html.
- 106. "Power tariff freezing to cost kitty Rs381bn," *Business Recorder*, 06 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/06/10-page/832632-news.html.
- 107. Khalid Mustafa, "Power sector faces huge financial crunch," *The News International*, 08 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/641218-power-sector-faces-huge-financial-crunch.
- 108. Shahbaz Rana, "Power consumers to share burden of exchange rate losses," *Express Tribune*, 09 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2193918/2-power-consumers-share-burden-exchange-rate-losses/.
- 109. "Fiscal operations 2018-19," Ministry of Finance, Government of

- Pakistan, 4, http://www.finance.gov.pk/fiscal/July\_June\_ 2018\_19.pdf.
- 110. "Pakistan's Debt and Liabilities-Summary," State Bank of Pakistan, http://www.sbp.org.pk/ecodata/Summary.pdf.
- 111. Central Government Debt, State Bank of Pakistan, 07 April 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/ecodata/cengovdebt.pdf.
- 112. IMF Country Report 2020, op. cit., 15.
- 113. Khaleeq Kiani, "Budgeting in the time of Covid-19," *Dawn*, 23 March 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1542953/budgeting-in-the-time-of-covid-19.
- 114. "India will be taught a lesson," *The News International*, 23 October 2001, *POT Pakistan Series* XXIX, no. 254, item no. I.
- 115. "US list of economic incentives for Pakistan," *The News International*, 01 November 2001, *POT Pakistan Series* XXIX, no.261, item no. XV.
- 116. "Japanese troops may operate from Pak soil: Shaukat," *The News International*, 01 November 2001, *POT Pakistan Series* XXIX, no.261, item no. XXVI.
- 117. Shahbaz Rana, "Pakistan seeks rollover of half of \$28b debt," *Express Tribune*, 14 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2197495/2-pakistan-seeks-rollover-half-28b-debt/.
- 118. "IMF Extended Fund Facility Arrangement for Pakistan Frequently Asked Questions," IMF, 17 April 2020, https://www.imf.org/en/Countries/PAK/FAQ#Q6.
- 119. Kamran Yousaf, "Diplomatic push for loan rescheduling on cards," *Express Tribune*, 06 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2192132/1-diplomatic-push-for-loan-rescheduling-on-cards/.
- 120. "Pakistan trying to get IMF loan rescheduled, says FM Qureshi," *Express Tribune*, 01 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/

- 2188283/1-pakistan-trying-get-imf-loan-rescheduled-says-fm-qureshi/.
- 121. Mehtab Haider, "Pakistan to borrow more for virus war," *The News International*, 26 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/634663-pakistan-to-borrow-more-for-virus-war.
- 122. "IMF Executive Board Approves a US\$ 1.386 Billion Disbursement to Pakistan to Address the COVID-19 Pandemic," PRESS RELEASE NO. 20/167, IMF, 16 April 2020, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2020/04/16/pr20167-pakistan-imf-executive-board-approves-disbursement-to-address-covid-19.
- 123. Shahbaz Rana, "Govt seeks foreign loans to fight COVID-19," *Express Tribune*, 01 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2188274/2-govt-seeks-foreign-loans-fight-covid-19/.
- 124. Mehtab Haider, "PM Imran Khan unveils Rs1.2tr relief package Fuels fall by Rs15 a litre", *The News International*, 25 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/634158-pm-imran-khan-unveils-rs1-2tr-relief-package-fuels-fall-by-rs15-a-litre
- 125. Mehtab Haider, "Rs280 bn for wheat procurement is just an eyewash," *The News International*, 26 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/634629-rs280-bn-for-wheat-procurement-is-just-an-eyewash.
- 126. Khaleeq Kiani, "Special ECC meeting to clear Centre's relief package today," *Dawn*, 30 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1544891/special-ecc-meeting-to-clear-centres-relief-package-today.
- 127. IMF Country Report 2020, op. cit., 5.
- 128. "The State Of Pakistan's Economy," Second Quarterly Report for the year 2019–20, State Bank of Pakistan, April 2020, 6–8, http://www.sbp.org.pk/reports/quarterly/fy20/Second/Complete.pdf.
- 129. Rizwan Bhatti, "SBP keeps policy rate unchanged at 13.25pc," *Business Recorder*, 29 January 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/

- 2020/01/29/18-page/822310-news.html.
- 130. Monetary Policy Statement 17 March 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/press/2020/Pr1-17-Mar-20.pdf; Monetary Policy Statement 24 March 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/press/2020/Pr-24-Mar-20.pdf; Monetary Policy Statement 16 April 2020, http://www.sbp.org.pk/press/2020/Pr-16-Apr-20.pdf.
- 131. Syed Irfan Raza, "Incentives for construction sector unveiled," *Dawn*, 04 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1546289/incentives-for-construction-sector-unveiled.
- 132. "Package only 'good on paper': Ashfaque," *Business Recorder*, 05 April 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/04/05/8-page/832536-news.html.
- 133. Nasir Jamal, "Package may not reboot construction," *Dawn*, 06 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1546713/package-may-not-reboot-construction.
- 134. Khaleeq Kiani, "Govt to get \$4bn from lending, aid agencies," *Dawn*, 26 March 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1543800/govt-to-get-4bn-from-lending-aid-agencies.
- 135. Mehtab Haider, "Covid-19 pandemic: IsDB offers financing support for Pakistan," *The News International*, 23 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/648529-covid-19-pandemic-isdb-offers-financing-support-for-pakistan.
- 136. "Pakistan urges Germany to play key role on debt relief for developing world," *Express Tribune*, 14 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2197963/1-pakistan-urges-germany-play-key-role-debt-relief-developing-world/; "Pakistan seeks South Korea's support in debt relief," *The Nation*, 11 April 2020, https://nation.com.pk/11-Apr-2020/pakistan-seeks-south-korea-s-support-in-debt-relief.
- 137. "Debt stock restructuring agreement between Pakistan and Paris Club," Press Release, 13 December 2001, Club de Paris,

- http://www.clubdeparis.org/en/file/798/download?token=N024VAVT.
- 138. Mehtab Haider, "Donors mull over debt moratorium for COVID-hit countries," *The News International*, 29 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/636355-donors-mull-over-debt-moratorium-for-covid-hit-countries.
- 139. "Debt service suspension initiative for the poorest countries," *Club de Paris*, 15 April 2020, http://www.clubdeparis.org/en/file/3014/download?token=VBlXT9sl.
- 140. "Pakistan expected to take \$10-15bln breather on debt repayments," *The News International*, 18 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/645817-pakistan-expected-to-take-10-15bln-breather-on-debt-repayments.
- 141. Khurram Husain, "Pakistan included in G20 debt relief plan," *Dawn*, 16 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1549599/pakistan-included-in-g20-debt-relief-plan.
- 142. "Good news for Pak economy: One-year breather for paying back loans," *The News International*, 17 April 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/645573-good-news-for-pakeconomy-one-year-breather-for-paying-back-loans.
- 143. "FM Qureshi credits PM Imran for rich nations' decision," *Express Tribune*, 16 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2199605/1-fm-qureshi-credits-pm-imran-rich-nations-decision/.
- 144. Baqir Sajjad Syed, "Pakistan welcomes G-20 decision to suspend debt servicing for 76 countries," *Dawn*, 17 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1549894/pakistan-welcomes-g-20-decision-to-suspend-debt-servicing-for-76-countries.
- 145. IMF Country Report 2020, op. cit., 20.
- 146. Shahbaz Rana, "Pakistan fails to ask G20 for relief," Express Tribune,

- 21 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2202934/2-pakistan-fails-ask-g20-relief/.
- 147. Shahbaz Rana, "Pakistan still assessing debt relief from G20," *Express Tribune*, 22 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2203773/2-pakistan-still-assessing-debt-relief-g20/.
- 148. Zaheer Abbasi, "Expert underscores need for renegotiating IMF conditionalities," *Business Recorder*, 29 March 2020, http://epaper.brecorder.com/2020/03/29/12-page/831615-news.html.
- 149. Khaleeq Kiani, "Pakistan urges China to soften terms for power deals," *Dawn*, 15 April 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1549299/pakistan-urges-china-to-soften-terms-for-power-deals.
- 150. Shahbaz Rana, "Umar wants explosive power sector inquiry made public," *Express Tribune*, 21 April 2020, https://tribune.com.pk/story/2203143/2-umar-wants-explosive-power-sector-inquiry-made-public/.
- 151. Railway Minister Sheikh Rashid in "Tonight with Fareeha," *Abb Tak News*, 06 June 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OL91fqg7zQM.
- 152. Ansar Abbasi, "Coronavirus crisis: NSC geared up government," *The News International*, 27 March 2020, https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/635188-coronavirus-crisis-nsc-geared-up-govt.
- 153. Sushant Sareen, "Imran Khan: Notice served, eviction remains uncertain," Raisina Debates, 28 January 2020, Observer Research Foundation, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/imran-khannotice-served-eviction-remains-uncertain-60796/.
- 154. Najam Sethi Official, 5 May 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OnNDDJzLUIY.
- 155. Ayesha Siddiqa, "Pakistan military won't take budget cuts easily, even for Covid. So this man has been hired," *The Print*, 30 April 2020,

- https://theprint.in/opinion/pakistan-military-wont-take-covid-budget-cuts-hired-ex-dg-ispr/411641/.
- 156. Sanaullah Khan, "PM Imran establishes National Development Council," *Dawn*, 18 June 2019, https://www.dawn.com/news/1488948.

**Observer Research Foundation (ORF)** is a public policy think tank that aims to influence the formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed and productive inputs, in-depth research, and stimulating discussions. The Foundation is supported in its mission by a cross-section of India's leading public figures, including academic and business leaders.



Ideas · Forums · Leadership · Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA
Ph.: +91-11-35332000 Fax: +91-11-35332005

E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org Website: www.orfonline.org